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OFFICE OF THE CITY MANAGER 
City of Newport, Oregon 

169 S.W. Coast Hwy. 
Newport, OR 97365 

541-574-0603 
s.nebel@newportoregon.gov 

 
 

MEMO 
 

DATE:  January 13, 2023 
 
TO:  Mayor and City Council 
 
FROM: Spencer Nebel, City Manager  
 
SUBJECT: Status Report for the Four-week Period Ending Friday, January 6, 2023  

The past few weeks have flown by as we celebrated the holidays, closed out 2022, and 
are initiating efforts the to move forward in the new year. One of the issues that we will be 
working on is the City Council’s annual goal setting session scheduled for Monday, 
January 30. This is an important time for the Council administration and staff to evaluate 
the operational plan for the fiscal year that will begin on July 1.  
 
I extend best wishes for an enjoyable, happy and healthy 2023. I am hopeful that some 
sense of stability will return after the very challenging three years which was heavily 
influenced by the worldwide pandemic, politicized divides, and economic challenges.  
 

Highlights of activities over the last four weeks include the following: 
 

• Participated in an Emergency Preparation Committee meeting. The group is 
working on an ordinance requiring hotels and motels to make certain preparations 
for tsunami evacuations for their guests.  

• Mayor Sawyer, Aaron Collett and I participated in an update with Dig Deep 
Research and Drake Wood from Water Strategies, LLC, regarding what the 
authorization through WRDA for Big Creek Dam actually means, and what next 
steps will be required. As we have indicated to the City Council, the $60 million 
authorization will allow federal funding in the amount up to $60 million appropriated 
for the replacement of Big Creek Dam. This is not an appropriation, but sets the 
framework to allow for future appropriations to be made to the City for this project. 
Drake Wood has indicated that the City should be prepared to send a small group 
to Washington D.C. in March to begin the process of requesting funds to be 
appropriated for this federally authorized project. The cleanest and most effective 
way for funding would be for Congress to earmark an appropriation specifically for 
the dam project, otherwise the City will be working directly with the Army Corps of 
Engineers to have the Corps prioritize this project for federal funding as part of its 
appropriation request. The WRDA bill was a major hurdle for the City to get over, 
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however, there will be much work in future years in obtaining the appropriation for 
the Big Creek Dam project. This will likely be done over a series of federal fiscal 
years. From a funding standpoint, the $14 million in state funds that have been 
appropriated, will fund activities over the next two to three-year period. Beginning 
the appropriations process now is recommended to secure federal funding for this 
project.  

• Steve Baugher and I had a meeting with our Bond Advisor, Piper Sandler, 
regarding the possibility of the City utilizing PDQ revolving loan funds for the water 
storage tank which is proposed to be built on SW 10th Street as a back-up plan, in 
the event that the Health District is unable to get the federal FEMA funding for this 
project. This project would build a water storage tank on top of the hill above the 
hospital that would function as part of the City's water system, however, in the 
event of a water emergency that water would be stored specifically for emergency 
use to allow the hospital to continue addressing medical emergencies during the 
time of the water emergency. The Council will be meeting in a work session on 
January 17 to discuss these issues.  

• Met with Steve Baugher to discuss a modification of work schedules in order to 
accommodate various schedules in the Finance Department. 

• Steve Baugher, Rebecca Morrow and I met to review potential modifications to the 
water and sewer utility billing ordinance.  

• Participated in special City Council and Urban Renewal Agency meetings on 
Monday, December 12 that included two executive sessions. 

• Participated with Mike Cavanaugh and Erik Glover in a forum we scheduled on 
childcare in the Greater Newport area. Representatives from a number of agencies 
and providers participated in this meeting. Overall it was a good discussion. One 
of the surprising factors is that there is capacity among childcare providers to 
handle more children, five years and up. There is a lack of services statewide for 
children under the age of five. There is a lot of frustration with the State of Oregon 
oversight of childcare programs. The childcare issue may be more related to 
affordable childcare versus available childcare. I will be scheduling this topic for a 
City Council work session this spring inviting the State and other participants to 
discuss this issue with the City Council. 

• Participated in a meeting with Lincoln County City and County Managers with 
Ernest Stephens, consultant with Morant McLeod, who has been hired by Lincoln 
County to prepare a five-year homelessness strategy for the County. This 
consultant also met with the HB 4123 Advisory Committee the following day to 
introduce themselves and outline the process they plan to pursue to develop this 
strategy. This work will be conducted on behalf of the seven cities and Lincoln 
County who are participating in this process. 

• Erik Glover and I participated in the first Water Conservation Work Group meeting. 
Jan Kaplan participated in this meeting as a Council liaison. In addition, Aaron 
Collett, Dave Powell and Steve Stewart attended the meeting, as well. The first 
meeting is to outline the process the Committee will follow in order to provide the 
required reports to the City administration and City Council. The next meeting is 
tentatively scheduled for Tuesday, January 31 at 1 PM.  

• Steve Baugher, Linda Wertman, Aaron Collett and I met to review the beginning 
fund balances for various projects as of July 1, 2022. This was incorporated in the 
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supplemental budget that was adopted by the City Council at the January 3 City 
Council meeting. 

• Barb James, Peggy Hawker, Erik Glover and I made the rounds to the various City 
departments to deliver candy in appreciation to our employees in advance of the 
holiday season. The stops included the water and wastewater treatment plants, 
Fire Department, Library, Public Works, Parks and Recreation Department, Parks 
Maintenance, 60+ Center, and City Hall. 

• Participated in a meeting with the PUD on several issues. This included the dark 
sky initiative, the possibility of rate differentials for different levels of services for 
incorporated cities, and the status of the franchise agreement negotiations. The 
PUD Board is not interested in taking the lead in financing or coordinating a dark 
sky initiative in the City of Newport. If the City wants to pay for and coordinate the 
project, they would certainly work with the City to that end. They are also not 
interested in revisiting their price structure for streetlight charges to the cities. One 
of the challenges in working with Ameresco on the dark sky initiative, is that the 
PUD charges four times more for streetlights than Pacific Power or the Columbia 
River PUD where these projects were was done before. In defense of the PUD, the 
corrosive nature of providing streetlights on the Oregon Coast does make a 
difference in the cost of that service. If this is something the Council wants to 
pursue, it would have to be done with the City paying for those improvements. One 
thing that I might recommend Council do, is to utilize a credit we have coming back 
from overcharges on streetlights from the PUD to do a street lighting study in the 
city. We can talk more about this in our upcoming budget discussions. I also talked 
about the potential of having different rates for cities that choose to have a higher 
level of service than the basic level of service. This might help to facilitate 
undergrounding of service lines and other activities. The PUD Board indicated they 
are not interested in pursuing any differential rates for services. They indicated that 
it is not their job as a public utility district to finance projects in cities they serve by 
charging a differential rate to customers in those cities.  
 
Finally, we discussed the franchise agreement which expired in 2018. Following 
the initial negotiations with Steve Rich, negotiations were paused after Steve 
became ill. The PUD is of the opinion that the existing franchise will continue until 
replaced by agreement of both parties. In reviewing this with City Attorney, David 
Allen, it is David’s opinion that the PUD is now regulated by City Code versus the 
franchise agreement. David has communicated this with the PUD's Counsel. This 
may create more interest in resuming negotiations on a new franchise agreement. 
Attached is a copy of the letter sent to the PUD Board of Directors for your review. 
Following the meeting, the PUD did offer to meet with City Council in a work 
session to further discuss their position on these issues.  

• Mayor Sawyer, Peggy Hawker, Jason Malloy, Jovita Ballentine and I had several 
meetings in preparation for the arrival of Team Long Road. Team Long Road 
completed their walk on Saturday, December 17 from Boston to Newport to benefit 
the recovery of remains of those missing in action from various wars. The American 
Legion, National Guard, City staff, and others, participated in the planning efforts. 
A second meeting was held with Cynthia LeHue on the Friday before the arrival to 
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finalize details for the finish of this walk. Mayor Sawyer did a great job in reaching 
out for sponsors at this event! 

• Participated with Councilors Kaplan and Jacobi in a House Bill 4123 Advisory 
Committee meeting at City Hall. The focus of this meeting was completing review 
on the intergovernmental agreement and introduction of Morant McLeod who are 
the consultants conducting the five-year plan. The Lincoln County Housing 
Authority has agreed to serve as the Homeless Office for Lincoln County to meet 
the requirements of providing a centralized office for regional homelessness 
coordination under House Bill 4123 for Lincoln County. 

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Richard Dutton to discuss IT issues. 

• Met with the Dig Deep Research to prepare for the January 17 work session that 
will involve a presentation on the Wastewater Master Plan, will identify costs that 
the City will be incurring over the next 10 to 20 years for the wastewater treatment 
plant, and will discuss the status of the hospital water storage tank project with the 
City possibly participating through DEQ revolving loan funds to finance this work 
on behalf of the Health District. The City is looking at significant expenses 
amounting to $15 million over the next three years, and an additional $40 million 
to address issues of the wastewater system. We will need to develop a strategy as 
to how we address this work, as well as dealing with the Big Creek Dam project as 
we move forward in this next decade.  

• On Friday, December 16 we held our first in-person Employee Awards Banquet at 
the Best Western. I appreciate Mayor Sawyer, Councilors Goebel, Parker and Hall 
who were able to participate in this event. We had a great turnout and a good time 
recognizing the service of employees to the City of Newport. I appreciate the efforts 
of Peggy Hawker, Melanie Nelson, Steve Stewart, Jenny Remillard, Sherri 
Marineau, Liz Gallagher, and Barb James in putting together the various pieces to 
make this event successful. 

• On Saturday, December 17, several hundred people welcomed Team Long Road 
along Olive Street to Don and Ann Davis Park as the three Marine veterans 
completed their walk from Boston to Newport on US 20. Mayor Sawyer emceed 
the event. Councilor Kaplan was present at Don Davis Park to help celebrate the 
completion of this trip. The Police and Fire Departments escorted the walkers 
through town. The American flags utilized for various holidays along Coast 
Highway were provided to people in the crowd creating quite a festive environment 
for the arrival of the walkers. On Sunday, a spaghetti dinner was hosted by the 
American Legion and National Guard at the armory that raised over $2,000 for the 
group. In addition, folks down at Don and Ann Davis Park contributed $853 for the 
benefit of History Flight Inc., an organization that works to recover remains of those 
missing in action from foreign wars. When I brought the cash to the Oregon Coast 
Bank in the amount of $2,901 they rounded up the cashier’s check by adding $464 
to bring the cashier’s check up to $3,365 representing a dollar for each mile walked 
on US 20. 
 
Mayor Sawyer, Jason and Jody Malloy and I handled the cashier’s table and 
helped to set up for the event and helped with service in the course of the dinner. 
Overall, it was a very nice weekend and generated funds going to a good cause. 

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Mike Cavanaugh. 
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• Participated in a meeting City Attorney, David Allen, and LS Networks on their 
quest for a franchise agreement with the City of Newport. David Allen is working 
on review of the franchise agreement with staff. They hope to have this on a 
Council agenda in the next month or so.  

• Met with Laura Kimberly to discuss the Libros conference and book buying 
opportunity in Mexico, as well as prepared a letter to request the re-opening of the 
negotiations on the District Library contract before the third year of the agreement 
takes place. This will be to revisit the use of circulation as a factor in the distribution 
of funds to support the use of various libraries by district library patrons. 

• Erik Glover and I met to review the Vision 2040 letter as part of the Advisory 
Committee’s report to the City Council. 

• Met with Guy Faust from the Newport Rotary Club regarding an initiative to clean 
micro plastics from the beaches in Newport, and to develop a program to create 
eco-friendly opportunity for visitors. Guy has been in contact with an individual that 
has developed low tech sifters that help separate plastics from the sand. These 
are devices that groups can use to pull plastics out of beach sand. In addition, the 
Rotary Club would like to create a visitor experience by coordinating visitors to 
conduct this type of operation on our beaches. Guy is continuing to refine these 
concepts, and if he gets approval from Rotary, he will make a formal presentation 
to the City Council on this initiative at a later date.  

• Held bi-monthly meetings with Derrick Tokos, David Powell, and Barb James to 
discuss their departmental issues 

• Took Wednesday, December 21 off as a vacation day. 

• Worked with the various department heads to compile the year-end report for 2022. 

• City Hall was closed at noon on Friday, December 23 and Monday, December 26 
in observation of the Christmas holiday. 

• Held bi-monthly meetings with Jason Malloy and Lance Vanderbeck. 

• Prepared materials for the transitional meetings of the City Council and Urban 
Renewal meetings, and the regular Council and Urban Renewal meeting agendas 
for January 3.  

• Met with Mike Cavanaugh regarding a contract issue with one of the Parks and 
Recreation’s recreational providers. 

• City Hall was closed on Monday, January 2 in observation of the New Year’s 
holiday. 

• Held a routine Department Head meeting on Tuesday, January 3. 

• Mike Cavanaugh, Barb James and I met regarding a personal issue in Parks and 
Recreation. 

• Barb James, Steve Baugher, John DuBois and I met to review information as to 
how PERS overtime hours are calculated for firefighters.  

• Andrew Grant, Stephanie Kerns and I met with the Rogue Brewery on an update 
of bringing their pretreatment system into compliance with their wastewater 
industrial user permit. As you may recall, Rogue initially installed a treatment 
process that made a significant difference in their wastewater output, but the 
system acquired is not able to consistently meet requirements. A consent 
agreement was entered into which anticipated a start of June 1, 2023, of a 
compliant pretreatment system with the agreement ending after a 90-day 
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compliance by the end of September 2023. Rogue Brewery has opted to go 
forward with Cambrian, a company that will provide the equipment and operate the 
process on behalf of Rogue to bring them in full compliance with their wastewater 
industrial user permit. Rogue will be requesting an extension for full compliance 
since additional work is being required by the Port to determine whether the 
treatment facility can be located on the west end of the Rogue building in proximity 
to the seawall. This is requiring Cambrian to design the support pilings for the 
wastewater treatment system that they will be installing. Once these issues are 
sorted out, then Rogue will propose a modification to the schedule for our review.  

• Participated in the January 3 transitional meeting for the City Council and the 
Urban Renewal agency. Mayor Sawyer was sworn in for a two-year term, and 
Councilors Parker, Hall and Kaplan were sworn in for four-year terms for City 
Council. Congratulations on your election to another term on the City Council! Jan 
Kaplan was elected as Council President for 2023 and Dietmar Goebel was elected 
as Chair and CM Hall as Vice Chair for the Urban Renewal Agency for the next two 
years. This meeting was followed with City Council and Urban Renewal Agency 
meetings. 

• Barb James, Rob Murphy, Tom Sakaris and I met with Mark Wolf to discuss 
negotiations with the IAFF. 

• Participated in a Zoom meeting with local officials from the central and north Coast 
of Oregon with Governor Kortek’s transitional team members, Taylor Smiley Wolf, 
Annalise Dolph and Karen Rockwell, to discuss homelessness efforts. Other local 
government individuals from Lincoln County participating in this meeting were 
County Commissioner, Claire Hall, Mayor Rod Cross from Toledo, and Daphnee 
LeGarza City Manager of Lincoln City. The governor has a prioritized a statewide 
response to homelessness as a key priority during her first year in office. They are 
collecting information as to the challenges in all areas of the state, including rural 
areas to manage this difficult problem. 

• Erik Glover interviewed me on our City radio show on KNPT regarding the year-
end report. 

• Mike Cavanaugh, Steve Baugher, and I met on the Parks and Recreation fee 
schedule which is being developed for the new fiscal year. We are looking at 
incorporating some of the recommendations provided in the business plan on fee 
structures for review by the Budget Committee and City Council that would be 
implemented with the beginning of the new fiscal year.  

• Peggy Hawker and I met on her efforts to develop a policy manual for the City of 
Newport. This is one of the tasks that I would like to have completed prior to 
Peggy's final retirement with the City.  

• Derrick Tokos, Erik Glover, Jason Malloy and I met to develop the report on 
changes that will need to be made to the City's Code to specifically provide for 
rideshare services. We will have a report for the City Council on the January 17 
meeting on this issue. 

• Held a bi-monthly meeting with Mike Cavanaugh to discuss various departmental 
issues. 
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Upcoming Events:  

• City offices will be closed on Monday, January 16, in observation of Martin Luther 
King Jr. Day. The Council meetings will be held on Tuesday, January 17. 

• I will be on vacation from Friday, January 20, through Friday, January 27. Peggy 
Hawker will be Acting City Manager during this time.  

• The annual Goal Setting session will be on January 30 from 9 AM to 4 PM. 

• On February 13 we will be conducting a tour of City facilities for Council. This will 
be a full day event. Food will be provided.  

• City offices will be closed Monday, February 20 in observation of Presidents’ Day. 
The Council meetings will be held Tuesday, February 21. 

• The Newport Seafood and Wine will take place from Thursday, February 23 
through Sunday, February 26. 

• The preliminary budget meeting is February 28 at 6 PM.  

• I plan to attend the NW Regional City Manager Conference in Fairbanks, Alaska, 
on Tuesday, March 28 through Thursday, March 30. This event is usually held in 
Washington or Oregon but Alaska offered to participate in the rotation this year.  

• The LOC Spring Conference will be held in Seaside from April 25 through April 27. 
Please contact Peggy if you plan to attend.  

• The first Budget Committee meeting is May 2 at 5 PM. 

• The second Budget Committee meeting is May 23 at 5 PM. 

• City offices will be closed May 29 in observation of Memorial Day. 

• The final Budget Committee meeting is May 30 at 6 PM. 

• City offices will be closed on Monday, June 19 in observation of Juneteenth. The 
Council meetings will be scheduled for Tuesday, June 20. 

• City offices will be closed Tuesday, July 4, in observation of Independence Day. 

• I plan to attend the OCCMA Annual Conference taking place in Pendleton from 
Tuesday, July 18, to Friday, July 21. 

• City offices will be closed Monday, September 4, in observation of Labor Day. 

• I plan to attend the ICMA Annual Conference in Austin, Texas, from Saturday, 
September 30 through Wednesday, October 4.  

• The LOC Annual Conference will be held in Eugene from Wednesday, October 11 
through Friday, October 13. Please contact Peggy if you plan to attend. 

• City offices will be closed Friday, November 10, in observation of Veterans’ Day. 

• City offices will be closed Thursday and Friday, November 24 and 25, in 
observation of Thanksgiving. 

• City offices will be closed a half day on Friday, December 22 and a full day on 
Monday, December 25 in observation of Christmas Eve and Christmas Day.   

Attachments:  

• Attached is my letter to the Central Lincoln People’s Utility District regarding 
ongoing discussions between the City and the PUD.  

• Attached is an article in Municipal Water Leader November/December 2022 
regarding navigating the funding landscape for water infrastructure projects by Dig 
Deep Research. Tia wanted to utilize this article to inform Council members and 
staff about why principle forgiveness loan strategy is key to accessing funds for 
various City projects. The article also features the Big Creek Dam.  
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• Attached is an article from Marine Link indicating that the Army Corps of Engineers 
was successful in a WRDA 2022 reauthorization, as well. In this case, it is $3.219 
billion for the construction of a new Army Corps lock at Sault Ste. Marie, Michigan. 
This project was authorized in 2018 at $922 million. It is a little concerning to see 
the significant increase in cost between 2018 and 2023! 

• Attached is an article from the Oregonian on the reduced workforce, particularly in 
rural counties. Lincoln and Curry Counties have the lowest labor participation rates 
in the state of Oregon.  

 
I hope everyone has a great week. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 

 
Spencer R. Nebel, City Manager 
 
cc:  Department Heads 
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